COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 6 JANUARY 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (C), Earp, Farmer (N), Hendry, McDevitt (as substitute for Councillor Scarborough), Parsons and Rutherford (K)

ALSO PRESENT: 
Councillor Knapton – Health and Community Activities


Portfolio Holder and Councillor Bloxham – Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder also attended the meeting for the first few items of business.

COS.001/05

CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed Members to the first meeting of the Committee in 2005 and he wished everyone a Happy New Year.

COS.002/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Scarborough.

COS.003/05
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 7 and 26 October 2004 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.  The Minutes of the meetings held on 18 and 29 November 2004 were noted.

COS.004/05
POST FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE ENVIRONMENTAL 


AND HEALTH MATTERS – FOLLOW UP TO THE INQUIRY 
FINAL REPORT

(a)
Lancaster University Research Project

The Chairman welcomed Dr Bailey and Dr Convery from Lancaster University and asked them to take the Committee through the Research Project Report.

Dr Bailed tabled copies of a Section from the Lancaster University Research Project entitled “The Health and Social Consequences of the 2001 Foot and Mouth Epidemic in North Cumbria”.  Section 6 set out the conclusions and recommendations of the Project.  

Dr Bailey explained that the whole Research Project Report was available on the website quoted on the last page of Section 6.  She reminded Members that the Project had been funded by the Department of Health and was a large and unusual piece of work which had taken a longitudinal view following the recovery post Foot and Mouth.  The evidence gathered had been in the form of 18 months worth of diaries which had been kept by respondents and monthly visits and contact with the respondents.  The interim findings of the Project had been reported to a conference in Carlisle in November 2003 and also to this Committee.  Dr Bailey stressed that the Project was about documenting the health and social consequences of the 2001 Foot and Mouth epidemic and it had drawn on a wide range of people including farming families, vets, teachers, care workers, small businesses etc from all sectors of the community.

She emphasised the following main points arising from the Project:

(i) It is difficult to quantify the social impacts of a disaster such as Foot and Mouth.  Although public health accounts may suggest that mental, physical and social health impacts were not particularly high in terms of numbers recorded, it is difficult to measure social impacts.  There needs to be some examination of ways of valuing social impact over and above the traditional ways of counting and measuring.

(ii) A lot of the responses showed that people were having normal reactions to extraordinary events.  A number of the problems which were seen such as sleep disruption, flashbacks, nightmares, deterioration in chronic conditions, long term stress and health fears were normal responses to extraordinary events.  Some of the respondents felt that these consequences were of their own fault and it is difficult to seek formal help if you feel responsible.

(iii) Human disasters can be harder to deal with as they are ones which could have been prevented.

(iv) There is a suggestion that practical help and training are given to people experiencing a trauma.  They can then use these skills within communities and this will have a greater impact than bringing in teams of outside experts.  People tend to look within their own communities, families and neighbours for help.

(v) For many people experiencing damaging events and the fear of it happening again can mean that they find it difficult to progress.

Dr Bailey and Dr Convery then went through the nine detailed conclusions and recommendations arising from the project as detailed in Section 6 of the report.

The conclusions and recommendations were summarised by them as follows:

Conclusion 1 - Many human reactions to the disaster, such as experiencing flashbacks, emotional triggers, life now measured by pre and post Foot and Mouth Disease (FMD) events, irretrievable loss and anxiety about new problems, are normal reactions to abnormal events.    The recommendation was that this message needs to be disseminated widely and the Rural Stress Action Plan Working Group role should be extended to develop a non-pathological understanding of trauma.

Conclusion 2 – During the crisis voluntary sector helplines were inundated with distressed callers.  Statutory agencies seemed paralysed by a new and complex phenomenon which they did not recognise as a disaster.  The recommendation was that Social Care and Voluntary Organisations need to review jointly what counts as a disaster and how this is recognised.

Conclusion 3 – Voluntary Sector Organisations rather than Statutory Agencies responded quickly and flexibly to help alleviate several practical and emotional needs.  The recommendation was that Health Services and Voluntary Sector Organisations need to develop ways of sharing intelligence about needs.

Members recognised that the ways of working more closely together between Voluntary and Statutory Organisations needs to be developed.  They emphasised the importance of local knowledge, commenting that very often the Voluntary Sector Organisations had this local knowledge and were able to respond more quickly whereas there were delays when decisions had to be waited for from Central Government.

Conclusion 4 – Rural Health Services were disrupted and many patients and clients did not access help for chronic conditions.  The recommendation was that enhanced outreach working initiatives in rural areas would help alleviate some of the ongoing problems resulting from poor access during the disaster.

Members commented that they had seen the Diabetes Report by Dr Large and it was illustrative of this recommendation.

Conclusion 5 –  Health consultations became more complex and lengthy during the crisis.  Rural Health practitioners had to improvise new ways of working.  The recommendation was that practitioners on the ground, e.g, Health Visitors and Community Nurses, should be consulted regularly during a crisis to see what changes in working practices need to be accommodated rather than drafting in new emergency workers.

Dr Bailey commented that this illustrated one of her earlier points about not just bringing in outsiders but using people who were already within the community. 

Conclusion 6 – During FMD, frontline workers were recruited at speed for the emergency and were often transferred or seconded from existing unrelated posts or hired through agencies.  They had little or no training for what was an unprecedented situation but did amass critical expertise which they learned in the job.  This had not been sufficiently recognised or recorded so that it could be used in future contingency planning.  The recommendation was that agencies who employ front line workers should make a record of skills and expertise acquired and ensure ways to access this in the future.  Strategic and operational knowledge and experience about FMD should be brought together rather than separated hierarchically.  

In response to a questions about which agency should keep these facts on record, Dr Bailey suggested that all agencies involved should keep their own records but there does need to be some element of central control and that once the separate agencies have gathered that intelligence there should be a central core where this could all be recorded.

Conclusion 8 – Residents living near disposal sites have had their environment changed in ways about which there is little knowledge or precedent.  Anxieties prevail and currently the extent to which residents and communities are consulted and involved varies greatly between inclusive and exclusive practices.  The recommendation was that there is a need for greater community involvement in disposal site management and contingency planning more widely.  There needs to be a strong focus on listening, negotiating and learning rather than just imparting information.  Community involvement of this type can help alleviate mistrust, particularly of Government Agencies, which has followed the epidemic and fears about future animal disease outbreaks again becoming disasters.

Conclusion 9 – Post FMD regeneration funds have been widely publicised in affected areas but the experience from small organisations is largely negative.  There can be great difficulty in finding your way around the recovery funding and in some cases there can be exclusion due to geographical location.  Eligibility criteria are perceived as stringent, even punitive, inviting applicants to make themselves into victims to qualify or transfer their activities in ways that are alien to their purpose.  The recommendation was that post FMD rural regeneration support needs to be simplified, made more accessible and with less stringent/punitive eligibility criteria.

A Member asked what would happen to the results of this Research Project in terms of acting on recommendations and also of keeping the Project evidence and conclusions/recommendations.  The need to maintain this type of information and its historical importance was emphasised and the lack of information available from the 1960’s outbreak was cited as an example of why we need to keep this type of work and ensure that is accessible if or when another outbreak occurs.

Dr Bailey responded that the report data was being archived by Lancaster University and could be accessed by the public.  Individual respondents had made choices about what information should be placed in the public domain.

A Member suggested that the information should be maintained at a national level and that the British Library Research and Development Section should have a responsibility in this area.

In relation to information about the 1960’s outbreak, Dr Bailey advised that Dr Abigail Woods had done a substantial amount of work on that outbreak and there was information available.  She offered to put Members and officers in touch with Dr Wood if they wished to see this information.  A Member emphasised the need to not only store the information gleaned from this Project, but also to continue to learn from it.  In relation to actions on the conclusions and recommendations contained within the Project, Dr Bailey advised that a draft, final draft and then the final report had been submitted to the Department of Health.  As to how the Department was dealing with it and taking it forward, this was a bit of a grey area as there seemed to be different civil servants to deal with every time the Department was contacted.

She suggested that there might be more mileage in looking at the conclusions and recommendations from a regional and local level.  Dr Mort had met with Stephen Greenhaulgh from Cumbria County Council to look at these recommendations and progress with Cumbria County Council’s Foot and Mouth Inquiry, in relation to the nine recommendations in the Lancaster Project.  Professor Thomas, who chaired the Cumbria County Council Inquiry, felt there would be mileage in looking at the recommendations within the two reports together.  A County Council cabinet meeting would be held in February 2005 to consider the recommendations in the Lancaster project.  The Chairman emphasised the importance of engaging the Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust in the debate about the recommendations, emphasising that  they were of a practical nature. 

All Local Authorities have the responsibility to ensure that the outcomes and recommendations from the Lancaster project are implemented and do all that they can to ensure this implementation.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that she would be meeting with Steven Greenhaulgh in a couple of weeks and she would raise this matter with him and report back to the Committee.

Dr Bailey suggested that one way forward may be to have a multi-agency seminar regarding the implementation of the recommendations and also to carry out further lobbying of government.

In response to a Member’s question about the involvement of the Emergency Planning Network, the Overview & Scrutiny Manager advised that animal health incidents are under DEFRA’s responsibility and not the Emergency Planning Network.  Emergency Planning Officers had urged the Government to define the last outbreak as an emergency and had offered their resources which, although not initially taken up, were eventually utilised.

Dr Convery suggested that one way forward may be to have a multi-agency seminar regarding the implementation of the recommendations and to lobby the Government as necessary.

Members also reiterated one of the findings from the City Council Inquiry that it is essential that research into the impact on children should be expedited.

The Chairman then tanked Dr Bailey and Dr Convery for coming to the meeting and for presenting the conclusions and recommendations from their Research Project.  This piece of research had been positive, valuable and innovative and the Chairman emphasised the need to ensure that sight is not lost of the recommendations.  He emphasised the responsibility of this Local Authority to pick them up and act to influence other agencies as necessary to ensure the implementation of the recommendations.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the conclusions and recommendations from the Lancaster University Research Project into the health and social consequences of the 2001 Foot and Mouth Disease epidemic in North Cumbria be received and it be recognised that there is a responsibility on this Local Authority to find mechanisms to ensure that work is undertaken to implement the recommendations.

(2)
That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive discuss the matter with Mr S Greenhaulgh, Cumbria County Council, and report back to a future meeting of this Committee.

(b) Carlisle & District Primary Care Trust – Response to City Council’s Final Report

The Chairman advised that Dr Catherine Gregson, Director of Public Health, had submitted her apologies as she was unable to attend the meeting but had stated that she would be able to attend the meeting of the Committee in February 2005.  The Chairman suggested that some of the issues which had been raised at this meeting could be discussed with Dr Gregson at that time.

RESOLVED – That this matter be placed on the agenda for the next meeting of the Committee in February 2005.

(c) Cumbria County Council Report on Cumbria Foot and Mouth Disease Inquiry Recommendations

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager presented a report by the Corporate Director, Community, Economy & Environment, Cumbria Countiy Council, on progress with the implementation of the Cumbria Foot and Mouth Disease Inquiry recommendations.  

Mr Mallinson explained that, although some of the recommendations related to areas other than environmental and health matters, there had been progress on some of the matters which were within the remit of this Committee, although there was still further work to be done on health matters.

A Member commented that, although the report referred to the Dissington and Watchtree burial sites, there was no mention of the sites at Flusco or Hespin Wood and any measures which were being taken to ensure that there was no leakage from these sites.

RESOLVED – That the progress with the implementation of the Cumbria County Council Foot and Mouth Disease Inquiry recommendations be noted, but that this Council should continue to seek ways to work with the County Council, particularly on the health aspects including children’s health.

(d)
DEFRA (Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs) –


Response to City Council Inquiry Final Report

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager submitted a letter from DEFRA stating that the State Veterinary Service Contingency Planning Division was considering the Council’s final report and apologising for the delay.

Members were concerned that almost a year after the final report was produced and sent to DEFRA, there still had not been a proper response from a Government Department and Members suggested that efforts should be made at an officer and at a political level to put pressure on DEFRA to provide an adequate response.  A Member commented that a Cumbrian MP, John Hutton, was within the Government dealing with health matters and suggested that he should be able to put some pressure on DEFRA for a response.

RESOLVED – That the Overview & Scrutiny Manager continue to use all mechanisms possible to secure a response from DEFRA and that he write to the State Veterinary Service Contingency Planning Officer stating that he expected a response within a certain timescale or the Secretary of State would be contacted.

COS.005/05

INTEGRATED SERVICE DELIVERY ON AN AREA 



BASIS

The Executive on 20 December 2004 (EX.268/04) had considered a report from Head of Commercial & Technical Services (CTS.24/04) setting out proposals to establish area teams to deliver an integrated service for a range of street scene operations.  The Executive had approved in principle the proposed integration of street scene services and changed delivery systems and had made a bid for one-off funding of £25,000 in 2005/06 as part of the budget process.  They had also referred the report to the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee for consideration.   This Committee had also requested due to the impact on communities throughout the city

The Head of Commercial & Technical Services presented the report, explaining that it was intended to establish multi-functional teams to deliver street cleaning and routine aspects of highway maintenance (on claimed highways and grounds maintenance).  The intention would be to move away from focused services to operate teams on a geographical / location basis, initially split into 5 area teams.  This should develop greater community links and ownership / responsibility by the workforce.  

Mr Battersby outlined the proposed organisational structure which it was envisaged would be fully in place in late February / early March 2005 to enable the area working to commence at the start of the financial year 2005/06.

The effective engagement of Ward Members and the community in general would be vital to provide a responsive service to identify and respond to local priorities.  He outlined a number of proposed initiatives to achieve this.

Although the initial proposals are based on the integration of front line street scene services, there were other areas which the Council may wish to consider incorporating into this area based culture in the future, including arrangement of enforcement rules, extension to the County Council Rapid Response Teams for emergency repairs and other Council services which may lend themselves to an area based approach.

The proposals would continue to be reviewed as they were implemented and Members were asked to recognise that this was an evolutionary approach and would continue to be developed.  

In considering the report on integrated service delivery on an area basis, Members commented as follows:

(a) As the areas covered a number of wards, there could be a potential for conflict between the wards.  Mr Battersby responded that the matter would be kept under review and, if it became an issue, this could be reconsidered.

(b) There is an ongoing problem in identifying which local authority or agency is responsible for certain aspects of highways or grounds maintenance.  Mr Battersby responded that he could not guarantee that this new system would address all these problems, but it would highlight them for future consideration.  He suggested that it may be helpful to provide a document to be circulated to Members of the Committee setting out the roles and responsibilities and contact points for different areas and that, after this had been commented upon, it could be circulated to all Members of the Council.

(c) Members would not want to see employees who have local knowledge and experience within certain local areas and have established a rapport with people in the area being moved to other areas.  Mr Battersby assured that he did not intend to move lots of people around to different areas.

(d) Were there plans to have joint working with Carlisle Housing Association?  Mr Battersby responded that discussions were being held with Carlisle Housing Association about extending this area based approach into the areas which they manage.

(e) A Member queried whether the areas which were not set out within this scheme would deteriorate as they would be neglected.  Mr Battersby stated that the Plan was for illustrative purposes only and that these areas would continue to be looked after.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee welcomes the proposals to move to Integrated Service Delivery on an Area basis and looks forward to the Committee’s role in monitoring and reviewing these proposals.

(2)
That the Head of Commercial & Technical Services provide a breakdown of the roles and responsibilities and contact points for the various agencies related to street scene operations to be circulated to all Members of this Committee and subsequently to all Members of the Council.

COS.006/05
SUBJECT REVIEW/INQUIRY INTO ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR AND ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR ORDERS

The Overview & Scrutiny Manager referred to the following reports which had been submitted to all Members of the Committee and which would be the background papers which would aid Members during the progress of this Review / Inquiry:

(a) Home Office Crime Reduction Tool Kit extracts

(b) Office of the Deputy Prime Minister Anti Social Behaviour – Policy and Procedure – Guidance for Local Housing Authorities and Housing Action Trusts 

(c) Housing Corporation – Anti Social Behaviour – Policy and Procedure – Guidance for Housing Associations

(d) Extracts from the BBC’s website

(e) Local Government Association – Guidance for Councillors on Tackling Anti Social Behaviour locally

He asked Members to ensure that they bring these papers to all Committee meetings when this subject Review / Inquiry was being considered.  He then explained that this meeting would focus on the following documents from the Carlisle & Eden Crime & Disorder Reduction Partnership:

(i) Audit of Anti Social Behaviour

(ii) Initial Draft Strategy

(iii) Focus Group notes

Mr S O’Keefe, Community Safety Development Officer

Mr O’Keefe – The Carlisle & Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership appointed Ms Jan Gordon as Anti Social Behaviour Co-ordinator.  As part of her work, an Audit of Anti-Social behaviour and an initial Draft Anti-Social Behaviour Strategy has been prepared to take us forward 3 years from 2005 to 2008.  This Strategy will be added into the Crime & Disorder Reduction Strategy as a whole.

Audit of Anti Social Behaviour

On page 5 of the Audit there is a local definition of anti-social behaviour (ASB) which includes some criminal offences and also some which are not criminal.  One concern I have is that in treating some things as anti-social behaviour, we stop being able to report them as crimes.  There are also issues around tolerance and intolerance, for example, playing football on the street is not anti social behaviour in itself.

Question – If there is a group of children gathered on the street, is this anti-social behaviour or not?

Mr O’Keefe – It is in the eye of the beholder if they believe it is intimidation or harassment.  Children often gather in groups as they feel safer in a group than as a vulnerable individual.  A Police resource may not be sent for a group of children and work needs to be done on tolerance and intolerance so that people can realise that groups such as this are not necessarily a threat.

Page 20 of the Audit sets out a Partnership response to the problem.  Table 12 sets out the targets and evaluates performance against these targets.  The target for anti-social behaviour was a reduction of 10% in incidents over three years.  So far we have achieved a reduction of 3.19% from 2001/02 to 2003/04.  At local levels we can all give examples of where we think anti-social behaviour has increased, but overall it has decreased.

The target for “increasing the number of case conferences by 100% by March 2005 relates to ASBO’s and has been achieved.

From page 20 of the Audit onwards, details are provided of the various projects and interventions which have been put in place.  I will now highlight a few of these:

Community Intelligence Reports (3.2.3) – the table is generated by speed reading through all the sets of minutes and noting the emerging issues.

Gradual Intervention Programme (GRIP) (3.2.5) – This is a system where there is a gradual increase in intervention.  If young people are spoken to by a Police officer regarding a form of ASB the officer completes a short form which is sent to the Community Safety Unit.  If the incident warrants a letter sending then a formatted letter is sent to the individual’s parent/guardian.  There are 3 letters – letter 1, if it is the first letter to be sent re that individual.  Letter 1a if they have previously been sent a letter and letter 2 if it is the third incident and they have been sent 2 letters.  The letter explains that their son/daughter has been spoken to by a Police officer and the reasons why, with an explanation that the process is about trying to reduce ASB.  Those who receive final letters are offered a referral to Connexions.

Question – Table 13 is an evaluation of GRIP – could you explain how you got these figures?

Mr O’Keefe - I took a cohort group of 806 people out of the entire spreadsheet and tracked each of them, checking if they got letter 1, did they then go on to get letter 1a and did they then go on to get letter 2.  Most people did not go beyond letter 1.

This is one of the most successful projects I have seen the Partnership run.  But, people who receive letter 2 are our most problematic and after that they are only offered a voluntary intervention which they and their parent/guardian must agree to enter into voluntarily.  Apart from this there are no interventions after letter 2.

Some children do realise at a young age that they could just give false details to a Police officer.  But, we have had some parents thank us for this.

Question – One of your initiatives is the Anti-social behaviour roadshow, have you evaluated the success of this initiative?

Mr O’Keefe – Not yet, but it will be done now as part of the evaluation of the whole Strategy.  If it is proven to be successful, we will look to repeating it.

Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme – Peer Education (3.2.4)– This involved a group at Trinity in which they created a short documentary film interviewing members of the public, acting out anti-social behaviour scenes and giving out facts and figures regarding crime.  The project was an excellent medium to raise the profile of the work of the CDRP as well as presenting a versatile vehicle to consult with young people.

Graffiti Removal Project (3.2.6) - sets out the process for the Graffiti removal.  Over several months there were 70 referrals, a fraction of which were actually treated as crimes.  In my view they should be automatically crimed, otherwise the problem is not getting the level of attention it deserves.  It is a process we want to improve.

We want to achieve mainstream graffiti removal, but under the current process it is removed by a probation team who are only put out at the weekends.  This means that there is not an immediate response.

Question – Why is it this level of response, is it a lack of resources or infrastructure at the Probation service?  There should be an officer who manages that project as a community punishment.  I am on the Probation Board and I think that this is a serious issue if we have requirement to do more community punishments.  In order to do this we must have the infrastructure in place to have these community punishments.

Mr O’Keefe – The Community Safety Task Group have it as a key priority.

Anti-Social Behaviour Strategy

Mr O’Keefe – The Audit work was undertaken in order to prepare a Draft Strategy.  The Strategy sets out a local definition of Anti-Social Behaviour, identifies the key issues from the Anti-Social Behaviour Audit and allocates these issues to responsible Task Groups.

Question – Is there any priority order given to the allocation of the issues to the Task Groups?

Mr O’Keefe – The priorities come with the money allocated.  The following money has been allocated:

Rowdy/Nuisance Behaviour  - £6,000

Teenagers hanging around the streets - £1,800

Lack of witness support/victim support - £24,000

Lack of awareness of anti-social behaviour - £1,400

Dog fouling - £5,000

Question – Is there more money to allocate?

Mr O’Keefe – There will be more money this year.  £25,000 allocated to Carlisle and £25,000 to Eden for anti-social behaviour.  I would welcome any other priorities from this Committee.

A Member commented that there are 13 issues in the Audit and although they are all important, if they are to be progressed, the key issues must be identified.  13 is a scatter gun approach.  Under the phrase “teenagers hanging around the streets”, youth disorder may be a better description.  It is difficult to get a handle on youth disorder.  The Youth Bus tells us that we can do so much more that would make a difference.

A lot is related directly to youth disorder, the Member would like to see this as a priority.

Another Member commented that he hoped this Inquiry would impinge on the work of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

Anti-Social Behaviour Orders – Focus Group Summary Reports

The Focus Groups were made up of a cross section of people who all had a story to tell.  The strongest thing coming out was about parenting issues.

Question – If we asked local Police officers, they would be able to earmark or identify the troublemakers amongst young people and children.  Why are they not named and shamed when they are taken to court?  95% of kids are great, but the others are not, but they can’t be named.

Mr O’Keefe – It is an issue of age and the law says that young people should not be named.  You should see the young person first not the offender because it is something they can grow out of.  It is not difficult to identify the key people, but effectiveness can get lost as addressing the behaviour requires voluntary efforts from the parent and child.

Question – With the Freedom of Information Act. How does this tie in with names of young people being kept out of the public eye?

Mr O’Keefe – If someone writes to the Police asking what happened to a certain young person who committed a crime, I am not sure what their policy is?

What do you hope to achieve by naming and shaming? How do we stop them committing again?  Shaming may not work for some individuals as effectively as it would for say you or me.  There are people whose names are often in the papers connected with crime, and naming them does not necessarily change their activities.  Often it is other factors which will change behaviour e.g. growing older.

Question – Some people will think, “I have an ASBO, so what”?  The papers refer to ASBO’s which were rejected – on what reasons were they rejected or removed?

Mr O’Keefe – I would have to check this.  I think it is in the Focus Group notes, but it could just be someone saying this.  To get an ASBO we have to show that we have used other methods e.g. case conferences.  ASBO’s become a problem to us because people breach them.

Question – A Home Office report on Cumbria Constabulary showed it as weak on reporting crime.  It is worrying that we are at the bottom.  How does this affect your work?

Mr O’Keefe – The Audit Commission says that burglary and vehicle crime only are reported correctly but it says that Cumbria is under recording.

It concerns me how I can set targets if the Audit Commission says there is not proper recording.  Pressure must be applied to Cumbria Constabulary about this.

Question – What information do you get on truancy levels?  Could these have a relevance to youth crime?

Mr O’Keefe – I see this type of information when it goes to the young persons drug and alcohol team, but we don’t get truancy by Wards.

The Chairman then thanked Mr O’Keefe for attending the meeting and stated that the Committee would pick up on various issues as the Inquiry progresses.

The Inquiry would continue at a Special meeting of the Committee to be held on 26 January 2005 at 2.00pm.

COS.007/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of a call-in.

COS.008/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2004/05 and highlighted or responded to questions on the following matters:

(a)
The relevant officer had been asked for an update on progress with the CCTV Annual report and a response would be provided at the next meeting of the Committee.

(b)
The Museums Development Plan would be considered by the Executive on 24 January and would then come to the next meeting of this Committee in February 2005.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

COS.009/05
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.03/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 January to 30 April 2005) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the 1 January to 30 April 2005 Forward Plan issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

COS.010/05
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND REFERENCES FROM OTHER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

(a)
EX.253/04 – Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy

The Executive on 6 December 2004 had considered a reference from this Committee supporting the Executive’s commitment that the City Council will work towards and take a leading role in the development of a Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy.  The Executive had responded as follows:

“That the support of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be received and welcomed”.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be welcomed.

(b)
CROS.169/04 – Provisional Capital Programme – Housing Strategy 2005  - 2010

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 22 November 2004 had asked this Committee to investigate in detail the funding position for disabled adaptations grants.

RESOLVED – That the Committee asks the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager to prepare a full report outlining the issues around the funding of and demand for disabled adaptations grants, to be submitted to a future meeting of the Committee.

COS.011/05
HOMELESSNESS REVIEW

With reference to Minute COS.172/04, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that more work would need to be undertaken before a workshop session could be arranged as part of the Homelessness Review.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager, in consultation with the Chairman of the Committee and the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive agree a date for a Workshop session as part of the Homelessness Review, towards the end of February or beginning of March 2005.

COS.012/05
HOUSING STRATEGY

With reference to Minute COS.170/04, the Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented Report SP.48/04 containing the final draft of the Housing Strategy.  The Strategy was due to be considered by the Executive on 24 January 2005.

The Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager outlined the additions which had been made to the Strategy and the Action Plan since the Committee had last considered it.  A Risk Assessment had also been added to the document.  He then thanked the Committee for their input throughout the process.

A Member commented that the Action Plan did not mention the role of this Committee in monitoring the implementation of the Strategy.  Mr Dickson advised that he would amend the Action Plan to reflect the Committee’s role.

It was also pointed out that the reference on page 43 of the Strategy document to ¾ should read 03/04 .

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee supports the final draft of the Housing Strategy, particularly the Action Plan and Risk Register which would be used during the future monitoring of the Strategy by the Committee.

COS.013/05
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

COS.014/05
LOCAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT – DETAILED REVIEW AND ASSESSMENT REPORT

The Environmental Quality Manager presented report EPS.56/04 providing information on the detailed assessment of local air quality at locations within Carlisle and concluding that it would be necessary for the Council to declare an Air Quality Management Area (AQMA).  The report was due to be considered by the Executive on 24 January 2005.

Mr Ingham advised that local authorities are required to periodically review and assess the current and predicted air quality within their geographical area against the air quality objectives.  He outlined the process involved in the Review and Assessment and explained that during the Updating and Screening Assessment stage it was found that there was a risk of exceeding the objectives for Bridge Street in Caldewgate and on Scotland Road.  The report then summarised the second stage detailed review and assessment which had concluded that:

· current and predicted exceedences of the relevant air quality objectives had not been identified for Bridge Street, Caldewgate; and

· current and predicted exceedences of the NO2 objective have been identified at locations alongside the A7, which includes Stanwix Bank, Scotland Road and Kingstown Road, due to road traffic emissions.

As a result it is recommended that and Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) is required for the A7 to include Stanwix Bank, Scotland Road and Kingstown Road.  Consultants have been commissioned to assist with this as their analysis will determine whether it would be one long strip as an AQMA or a serious of smaller AQMA’s throughout the area.  Once an AQMA has been declared, the Council will have a duty to put together an action plan specifying measures to reduce NO2 concentrations within the area.  This would necessitate working closely with relevant agencies both within the City Council and with relevant outsider agencies such as the County Council.

The Committee was asked to express support for embarking on this course of action and to refer any comments to the Executive.  

In response to Members’ questions, Mr Ingham responded as follows:

· monitoring would continue in Caldewgate and a number of other hot spot areas across the city as the exceedences could change in the future;

· a lot of the actions which may need to be included in the Action Plan are outwith the direct control of the City Council and would have to be considered in consultation with other agencies e.g. traffic control would have to be in consultation with the County Council;

· an Action Plan has to be prepared within 18 months of the declaration of an AQMA;

· There are a number of possible actions including traffic control, reducing traffic in the school run and provision of better public transport.  Although these are not within the direct control of the Council, it is incumbent on the Council to take the lead;

· Previous reports on Air Quality were reported to the Executive; 

· Pollutants other than traffic are taken into account in the AQMA.  The Council also has a role in monitoring smaller factory emissions and the Environment Agency has a role in relation to larger factories;

· The consultants who will do the modelling will look at a number of factors including the volume and patterns of traffic movement;

· The funding for the consultancy services would be in the region of £11,500 to £12,000 and would be vired.  For this money, the consultants would prepare a brief covering the whole city, nit just focussing on the Scotland Road/Stanwix area.

Members  suggested that this Committee has a role in the monitoring of reports on Air Quality and in order for Members to have  a clearer understanding of how the Air Quality Monitoring process works, a presentation should be given to the Committee and any other Members interested.

Members also suggested that this and other reports on Air Quality Monitoring should be sent to the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group, due to the implications for traffic management in the area.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed that this Committee supports the Council embarking on the course of action of declaring an Air Quality Management Area and producing an Action Plan.

(2)  That the Executive be asked to refer this report and other reports on Air Quality Monitoring to the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group.

(3)  That this Committee should have a continued role in monitoring Air Quality.

(4)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Environmental Quality Manager arrange for a presentation on Air Quality Monitoring processes to be given to Members of the Committee and any other interested Members.

COS.015/05
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group on 26 November 2004, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

COS.016/05
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented report CLS.023/04 updating Members on progress with the Sheepmount Project, highlighting the following:

· Kiers had made a planning application for the coach turning area;

· Mechanical and electrical works were being undertaken to supplement the heating system in the new pavilion with a heater battery to ensure that the air temperature is maintained during cold weather;

· United Utilities need to obtain a licence from Railtrack to take the gas and water main supply, between the Sheepmount and Willowholme, under the culvert under the main West coast rail-line.  An extensive amount of officer time has been invested in trying to establish the extent of the problem and to resolve it.  The services need to be in place in order for the new pavilion to be used.  United Utlities and Railtrack would continue to be pursued to arrange an urgent resolution of the matter.

· Plans for the floor surface in the fitness area and clubroom have been changed;

· Samples of finishing materials were available for inspection by the Committee and had been shown to the User Group.

· Initial meetings have taken place to discuss the opening to coincide with the opportunity to host a National Division One athletics meeting on 4 June 2005 and an additional opportunity to link with the Women’s European Football Championships during June 2005.

In considering the report, Members raised the following issues and commented as follows:

(a)
Members sought assurance that Carlisle Leisure Limited would carry out improvements to the grandstand before the official opening.  Mr Beveridge advised that CLL would undertake the work as soon as the track and site are realease by Kiers.

(b)
The efforts of Mr Beveridge in pursuing Unitied Utlities and Railtrack for an early resolution of the issue of the services under the west coast mainline were recognised.  It was suggested that further pressure should be applied at a senior Member and Officer level to resolve the issue as soon as possible.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the progress report be noted.

(2)  That the Executive and the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive be asked to make representations at the highest level to all agencies concerned to resolve the issue of services under the west coast mainline as a matter of urgency.

COS.017/05
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

COS.018/05
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT – RISK REGISTER




(Public and press excluded by virtue of paragraph 8)

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented Appendix A to report CLS.023/04 updating Members on the Risk Register for the Sheepmount Project.

A Member queried the position regarding Kiers application for additional funding with regard to the increased costs for incoming services, commenting that the additional funding should only be a percentage of the difference between the planned costs which had been provided for in the contract and the new costs.

The issue of the Sheepmount Bridge would be the subject of a separate report to the Executive and to the next meeting of this Committee.

It was anticipated that another site visit would be arranged towards the end of January or beginning of February when the pavilion building is handed over by Kiers.

RESOLVED – That the update on the Risk Register be noted.

(The meeting ended at 1.40pm)

